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F R O M  T H E  P R E S I D E N T  
Welcome to this edition 

of FSB Vic, I hope you 

enjoy the contents. 

Maurie Benson is back as 

office manager and news-

letter editor, replacing 

David Weekes who did a 

magnificent editorial job 

last year. On the subject of the newsletter, the last 

2012 edition was superb, and made all the better by 

the excellent input from the sub-branches. 

After an extremely busy 2012, we are already off 

and running this year. Our AGM and first State 

Council for the year at Horsham out of the way, the 

Seymour Vietnam Veterans Commemorative Walk 

Project Phase II has been officially opened, what a 

great day. VetRide 2013 has been completed, 

amendments to our constitution are underway and 

the next iteration of our closure plan has been dis-

tributed. 

Before moving on to whatôs on the horizon, I wish 

to pay special thanks to all of the volunteers across 

the state who worked so magnificently for the 

branch and in support of veterans. To those taking 

a well earned spell, a heartfelt thanks for your con-

tribution to veteran welfare, to the newcomers, 

welcome aboard I am sure you will enjoy the cama-

raderie and get a kick out of watching your efforts 

benefit veterans. And to the stalwarts going around 

again, you are the salt of the earth and your blood 

worth bottling-but not immediately after a session 

at Melton, Noble Park or the DViets! I am de-

lighted on your behalf to welcome Ken Baker to 

your executive; Ken brings a wealth of knowledge 

and will be a great asset to the executive team. 

It has been interesting to watch the gyrations of the 

politicians, even at this early stage of the non-

election campaign. There seems to be much more 

movement in the state than we have been accus-

tomed to for some time, and I am sure that we will 

see more visits, and more interest in us as an asso-

ciation as the election draws near; funny that. Per-

haps an early pointer is the complete about face by 

the Australian War Memorial Council in relation to 

the placing of the peacekeeper names on the hon-

our rolls at the AWM. Do you reckon there was 

any political pressure? What it says to me is that 

we will likely be an important lobby group again as 

the political scene hots up, and we need to be pre-

pared to lobby as hard as we can for the values we 

hold dear and protect with all our might the condi-

tions we currently have. As one prominent politi-

cian recently said to me ñthey wonôt believe me 

unless it is tattooed on my bumò, well I can recom-

mend some good tattooists! 

As you will know, I keep banging on about grass 

roots welfare; because I am of the opinion that if 

you strip back all the other stuff we do across the 

branch, the only really worthwhile endeavour is 

that of helping out our fellow veterans. Recently 

Sue McQueen and I, with support from Swan Hill 

sub-branch and local RSL sub-branches, buried a 

Vietnam veteran in Kerang. Unfortunately he had 

been dead in his house for some time before being 

found and then his remains lay in the Bendigo 

morgue for nearly three weeks before we were 

alerted. 

Thanks to Sueôs the great work, we managed to get 

his ex wife and a scattered and fractured family 

together and the service went off with the sort of 

dignity and farewell a veteran deserves-he was 

headed for a pauperôs grave. Please reflect on that 

sad end, letôs all redouble our efforts to make sure 

we know where our members are and how they are 

travelling. Maybe itôs time also to renew acquaint-

ances with the local hospital, police, Salvoôs and 

other community agencies and remind them to seek 

us out if they come in contact with a veteran-of any 

era. They are out there and they need our help. If 

we needed any more convincing that there are vet-

erans out there who need our help, then we need 

only to refer to the shocking newspaper revelations 

of suicide within the younger veteran cohort and 

the shortcomings of the ñsystemò. 

The existence of our closure plan paper has drawn 

interesting comment from some of the other states, 

to which I have responded. Rather than being seen 

as a negative approach as described by others, I 

like to think that the plan is in fact positive and 

sensible planning for the future. Rather than sit 

back and look through rose coloured glasses and 

expect sons and daughters and younger vets to keep 

the association going after we have gone, I prefer 

that we get on the front foot and plan our eventual 

decline in the way that we want. Experience tells 

me that our children and younger vets are not join-
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ers, and they do not want to be involved with the 

running of the branch to any great capacity Further, 

there is clear evidence that as our veteran members 

age, their minds turn to their own health and well 

being at the expense of the broader activities of the 

branch, and as they leave the branch for whatever 

reason, that their partner and/or children leave also. 

There is a glimmer of hope for the civilian nurses. 

Recent revelations in the press and some work 

done at national have given rise to renewed hope 

that a claim submitted to DVA might have a chance 

if it can be proven that the nurses responded to 

Australian military requests; there is also a chance 

that responding to ARVN requests could also be 

accepted. Noble Park and Box Hill sub-branches 

have taken renewed interest and attempting to work 

up a test case with the nurses-fingers crossed! 

In collaboration with the education team, two bur-

saries for Vietnamese students are to be created and 

awarded for the first time this year. I believe that 

this is an excellent initiative, one that will not cost 

a lot of money but is likely to be very well received 

by the Vietnamese community and further cement 

our good relations. This is possible because of the 

financial health of our education welfare account 

which was swelled by a $7000 cheque from the E 

Team, being the proceeds of donations from 

schools. 

I am excited at the decision of the state council to 

support a car in this yearôs Variety Bash for Kids in 

August. A levy of $25 per sub-branch, to be 

matched by state will be initially donated, and I 

have already put the screws on the national council 

to match our effort-the response has been pretty 

good. The car will bear the VVAA logo and carry a 

VVAA flag, and in so doing provide us with some 

good PR. The car will be available for PR efforts 

with local sub-branches along the way. The bash 

begins in Melbourne and ends in Broome after go-

ing across the top end. 

There has been advice from our representative at 

the DVA Victoria Deputy Commissionerôs Forum 

that ward 17 in the Coral/Balmoral facility at Hei-

delberg is full and overflow patients are being sent 

to other hospitals at DVA expense. Additionally, it 

seems that there is a waiting list. Your executive is 

asking questions of DVA in relation to how many 

beds DVA funds in ward 17 for veterans, and 

whether in fact these beds are being occupied by 

veterans or others-I understand that the ward takes 

ambosô, police, firies and public servants. This is a 

disturbing trend and we are seeking assurances that 

veterans have priority access to the DVA funded 

beds and that everything is being done to support 

ill veterans. Just a reminder for members that 

Coral/Balmoral is run by Austin Health, there is no 

emergency admission facility there, and all patients 

need a referral from a doctor. 

We have spoken often about the need to ensure that 

our members are medicating themselves correctly, 

and there is an article in this newsletter addressing 

that very subject-I commend it to all of you. We 

have received advice that prescriptions or medi-

cines provided for Veterans are finding their way 

onto the black market, and I ask that all sub-

branches raise this important matter with their 

members. All members should be aware that DVA 

has visibility of all prescriptions provided to veter-

ans. 

I have noted on a number of occasions the funding 

problems being experienced by the Regional Vet-

eran Centre Project, funding problems that are not 

likely to get better, at least in the short term. To 

further exacerbate the problem this year, at the time 

of writing, the issue of the BEST funding guide-

lines has been delayed, the provision of BEST 

funding application forms has been delayed, there 

is as yet no indication of the funding level and no 

indication of the statistics required to be returned. 

The questions have to be asked: is this really the 

way to do business? Is this really the way to treat a 

largely volunteer workforce that saves the Govern-

ment literally millions of dollars? 

I thank and congratulate the state council and in 

particular the sub-branches who took the lead in 

discussions relating to the conduct of Vietnam Vet-

erans Day leading up to 2016. The generous offer 

to subsidise the provision of refreshments at the 

Shrine is gratefully accepted and will ensure that 

attendees can get a brew, something to eat and have 

a good chin wag before the ceremony. 

You will notice some major changes to our website 

this year as the site is completely overhauled and 

updated, the result should be very exciting and pro-

vide much easier access to all of the features. I ac-

knowledge and thank Len Barlow for his continued 

F R O M  T H E  P R E S I D E N T  ( contôd )  
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Following representation by the VVAA Vic Education 

Team it has been agreed that the State Branch and the 

Branch E Team are to sponsor two annual Bursaries 

for Vietnamese students. 

The State Branch welcomes this further initiative with 

the Vietnamese Community who themselves are sig-

nificant supporters and contributors to the Vietnam 

Veteran Community in Victoria. 

Applicants will be assessed in accordance with guide-

lines similar to existing Bursary arrangements and 

will be presented by VVAA Vic Branch at the TET 

Festival Jan/Feb each year. 

Vietnamese Student Awards 

Firstly, thanks to the State Executive for their ef-

forts throughout the year ï the job is easier when 

working with a good team.  A special thanks to 

the Assistance Secretary Sue McQueen for her 

dedicated and invaluable input and sage advice ï 

tends to keep one on the straight and narrow. 

Thanks also to the: 

¶ Fellows who staff the office at ANZAC 

House during the week ï a sometimes bor-

ing task but it is very much appreciated. 

¶ Our Webmaster Len Barlow ï Len does an 

excellent job looking after the website and 

very much likes to get things right as 

quickly as possible. 

¶ To the Sub-Branch Secretaries: 

 

Those of you who are standing down ï 

thank you for your work and I trust you will 

enjoy your ñretirementò, and if you are do-

ing a grey nomad travel bit, please travel 

carefully. 

To those of you who are staying on ï you 

must be gluttons for punishment but in the 

long term, itôs all worthwhile in the end. 

Passage of information ï how do you communi-

cate with your members?  Email, newsletter, no-

ticeboards, word of mouth ï there have been in-

stances where information is not getting out and 

we can easily disadvantage members if we are not 

careful.  No method is infallible however it be-

hoves us to try our hardest to get information out 

to members. 

I am more than happy to discuss any issues that 

may arise from time to time ï my contact details 

are on each and every e-mail sent out and in this 

and each edition of FSB-Vic.  Please make use of 

this offer wherever and whenever you can. 

Peter Bright 

State Secretary 

F R O M  T H E  P R E S I D E N T  ( contôd )  

The Prime Minister has announced that Mr Simon 

Lewis has been appointed Secretary, Department of 

Veteransô Affairs following retirement due to ill 

health of the current Secretary Mr Ian Campbell. 

Mr Lewis has been with the Public Service since 1976 

and currently is Associate Secretary and Chief Operat-

ing Officer in the Department of Defence.  

Mr Campbell will step down effective from 1 July this 

year. 

NEW DVA SECRETARY  

work on our behalf as website manager. By the 

way, anyone out there interested in understudying 

Len, give the secretary a call. 

I wish to note the excellent work of David Weekes 

in his time on your executive. All of the executive 

thank you for your support over the past year and 

look forward to another successful year. 

Have you taken the opportunity to visit the Sey-

mour Walk yet? Itôs quite surreal to see your name 

on the wall-so I was really there! Itôs a real walk 

down memory lane when you see the names of 

your mates. 

I conclude by wishing all members good fortune 

and good health for 2013. For me, itôs off to 

Europe with Lyn for a long awaited holiday put on 

hold in 2011. 

Regards, Bob Elworthy 

PS: Since writing the Presidentôs Report BEST 

funding has been received, albeit quite late and  at 

reduced funding level. 

F R O M  T H E  S E C R E T A R Y  
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State Delegates assembled at Horsham  in Febru-

ary for the VVAA Vic State AGM/State Council 

Meeting (SCM). 

Thanks to VVAA Wimmera  President Rex Du-

mesny, his troops and the Horsham RSL all en-

joyed the venue of the Horsham RSL where we 

were well provide for in terms of Meeting room 

requirements, food and refreshments. 

The Meeting opened with an address by Cr Mark 

Radford, deputising for the Mayor and then fol-

lowed by an address by the Hon Hugh Delahunty 

MLA, Minister for VeteransôAffairs, Victoria. 

Minister Delahunty, a Local who has his Elec-

toral Office in Horsham, also has a sporting 

background having once played VFL football for 

Essendon; we wonôt hold that against him! 

Matters arising at the SCM include: 

¶ Insurance matters pertaining to Pension/

Welfare Officers. 

¶ Story Writing & Arts Competition.  

Sub Branches to let Members know details 

of the SWAC 2013 . 

¶ Vietnam Veterans Day. 

Sub Branches to discuss sponsorship for 

VV Day at the Melbourne Shrine. For dis-

cussion at next SCM. 

¶ Under our Control. 

Sub Branches to review and develop their 

own plans. For discussion at next SCM. 

¶ State Constitution. 

Review document and respond to State 

Sec. 

¶ DVA Communication with Clients. 

DVA is to establish a system whereby they 

will contact a client once a claim has been 

submitted without 1st contacting the Pen-

sion Officer. State Council believes this is 

disadvantageous to the client. 

Editor comment: 

State Council Members and VVAA Mem-

bers are of the opinion that this move is 

not in the best interest of the client who, in 

a complex and stressful claim process, is 

relying on the Pension Officer to act as 

his/her  ñAdvocateò . The Pension Officer 

is trained to manage the process, under-

stands what DVA requires and can answer 

questions in a far more precise and mean-

ingful  manner than the client. 

¶ Education Bursaries. 

A William Hacking Bursary is available. 

Interested applicants should contact the 

State Secretary; conditions apply. 

State Council has agreed to a request for 

an Education Grant to a Vietnamese stu-

dent. 

 

The VVAA Vic AGM and elections was held 

with some new members going forward into 

2013/14. 

Details of Office Bearers are shown on Page 2 of 

this Newsletter.  

President Bob Elworthy is now the longest serv-

ing Victorian State President and we welcome 

his considerable expertise in heading VVAA 

Vic. 

HORSHAM STATE COUNCIL MEETING/AGM  
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to Rob OôBrien, Chick Mercieca, Snow 

Coughlan and Tony  Pahl who was unable to 

attend.  These members were all former 

Presidents of the RAAFVVA. 

Left to right Rob OôBrien, Chick Mercieca, 

John ñSnowò Coughlan with President Lee 

Scully. 

Both Rob OôBrien and Chick Mercieca both 

gave amusing stories of the initial days of the 

RAAFVVA especially ANZAC Day marches 

and functions. 

RAAFVVA/AFA Vietnam Branch members 

attended the Stage 2 opening of the Vietnam 

Veterans Commemorative Walk on Saturday 

the 9th of March.   Comments from all atten-

dees was ñmagnificentò.   Air Force Vietnam 

veterans led the march to Kings Park past the 

Memorial Wall. All in all a great day despite 

the heat.    

Planning for ANZAC Day is in hand with a 

combined reunion after the march with the 

older Air Force Association (AFA) veterans 

and the RAAFVVA members attending. 

Letters of appreciation are starting to trickle 

in from the MEAO in regards to the Care 

packages sent by AFA/RAAFVVA to serving 

members. 

S U B  B R A N C H E S  ~ W H A T ô S  O N 

A relatively quiet period for the RAAFVVA 

with highlight being the Air Force Associa-

tion RAAF Vietnam Branch and the 

RAAFVVA AGMôs held concurrently on the 

10th of February.  Some 45 members and 

guests attended.   RAAFVVA member and 

former committee member David Weeks at-

tended on behalf of the VVAA Vic Branch as 

an Observer.  3 Bursaries were presented 

with 1 Encouragement Award.  Bursaries 

were presented to Jacob Rowe, Christopher 

Lynch and Mckenzie Lewino, and an Encour-

agement Award was presented to Bronte 

Hudnott pictured here receiving her award 

from the Air Force Association Foundation 

President Air Commodore (Rtd) Bill Belton 

AM. 

Foundation Member awards were presented 

Vale:  11.4.2013 

A220788  

ñSnowò John Desmond Coughlan CGM  
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S U B  B R A N C H E S  ~ W H A T ô S  O N 

MELTON  GEELONG & DISTRICTS  
In March, stalwart of the 

Geelong and District Sub

-Branch, Nigel Wilson, 

was rewarded for his 

many years of committed 

service with life member-

ship. Branch President 

Rieny Nieuwenhof said it 

was an honour and listed 

Nigelôs involvements: 

He had been a committee member since 1995, Vice-

President 2004 and acting President for four months 

in 2005 and a member of the memorial sub-

committee that worked on lighting for the Avenue of 

Honour. Nigel was active in the preparation of many 

funding applications and heavily involved with the 

success of the St Paulôs Vietnam Veterans plaque 

project and the Geelong Peace Memorial Vietnam 

tablet project. 

He has been an Osborne Park Association delegate, 

and has been engaged in many other activities which 

included such things as school visits, veteranôs ten-

nis, Pulse Radio interviews, Blokes Day Out promo-

tion, annual Anzac Day badge selling, Vietnam Vet-

eransô Centre duty supervisor, and sausage sizzles at 

Heritage Meats and Bunningôs. 

Accepting the award Nigel said he was speechless, 

but was very proud and grateful to have been made a 

Life Member. He said it was a fantastic honour that 

he greatly appreciated it and would continue to work 

for the benefit of veterans. 

Congratulations Nigel from the Vietnam Veterans 

Association. 

Minister for Defence Warren Snowden and his adju-

tant took time out 

from the centenary 

celebrations at Os-

borne House in 

March to visit the 

G e e l o n g  s u b-

branches veterans 

museum with presi-

dent Rieny Nieuwenhof. Osborne House was the first 

Australian Naval Cadet college and houses the sub-

branches offices, bar and museum. 


